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05 April 2022           
MEDIA STATEMENT  

MINISTER GUNGUBELE CONCLUDES HIS VISIT TO HARRY GWALA DISTRICT 

MUNICIPALITY  

The the Minister in the Presidency, Mondli Gungubele concluded his two-day visit to the 

Harry Gwala District Municipality which covers mainly Ixopo, Umzimkhulu, Dr Nkosazana 

Dlamini Zuma and Kokstad towns, onSunday (03 April 2022). The Minister visited the area 

for the first time since his appointment as the District Champion in March 2022.  On this visit 

he was accompanied by the District Mayor Cllr. Zamo Nxumalo, local Mayors and officials. 

The visit started at Peace Initiative Hall, Ixopo, 02 April 2022.  

The aim of this inaugural visit was to interact with stakeholders with whom he will be 

working in order to implement the DDM in the district. The Minister similarly received an 

update on a number of service delivery projects that are being implemented in the area as 

part of the District Development Model (DDM).  

The DDM is a district-based inter-governmental and multi sectoral service delivery approach 

whose aim is to ensure that there is coherence, consistency and continuity in the 

relationship between all spheres of government in terms of service delivery.   

One of the key projects that the Minister visited is the construction of affordable community 

residential units in Ixopo and Kokstad for more than two hundred households each.   The 

project facilitates the provision of affordable rental housing for low income earners in these 

areas.   

Like many communities in South Africa, the Harry Gwala District battles high unemployment 

and poverty rates.  These and many other projects such as the construction of the Harry 

Gwala Sports Centre in Umzimkhulu provide the much needed economic relief by using local 

construction SMME companies and facilitate employment opportunities for mainly the local 

youth and women.  

The COVID-19 pandemic remains a challenge to many countries and South Africa is not 

different.  Government continues to encourage citizens to vaccinate and protect themselves 

against contracting the COVID-19 virus and ultimately falling ill.  

It is for this reason that on the last leg of the two day programme, Minister Gungubele and 

the District Mayor Nxumalo visited a local church to conduct a vaccination roll-out awareness 
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session.  In his address to the congregants, the Minister implored them to vaccinate in order 

to protect themselves and their loved ones.  

“Responding to the service delivery needs of the people of South Africa remains at the core 

of this government and we will do everything in our ability to ensure that our people receive 

the services that they deserve”, said Gungubele. 

 Mayor Nxumalo, said this visit was necessary so that they check the service delivery 

projects that are being implemented in the area as part of the District Development Model 

(DDM) to see how far are they and how local, provincial and national can work together to 

make sure projects get completed.  
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